First Generation

1. Arthur Joseph Ulrich, ^{1,2,3,4,5,6} son of **Joseph F. Ulrich** and **Maria Elizabeth Vanderhorst**, was born on 13 Aug 1897 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA, ^{1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8} died on 8 Sep 1964 in Columbus, Franklin Co., Ohio, USA, ^{5,8} and was buried on 11 Sep 1964 in Lockbourne (St. Joseph's Cemetery), Franklin Co, Ohio, USA ⁸

Medical Notes: He also had diabetes.

Arthur married **Ida Theresa Huber**,^{4,9,10,11,12,13,14} daughter of **Nicholas Huber** and **Theresa Ruebel**, on 8 Oct 1919 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA.^{6,15,16}

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Private
- ii. Private
- iii. Private
- v. Private

- 1. 1900 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, enumeration district (ED) 64, sheet 8A, p. 292, dwelling 61, family 204; digital images, *ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T623, roll T623_1275.
- 2. 1910 U.S. census, Hamiltion, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, enumeration district (ED) 63, sheet East 13th St., p. 12B, dwelling 513; digital images, *Ancestry* (www.anbcestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T624, roll T624_1189.
- 3. 1920 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, Ward 9, enumeration district (ED) 163, sheet 4A, p. 232 (stamped), 9755 (hand written), dwelling 51, fam.83; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T625, roll T625_1390.
- 4. 1930 U.S. census, Franklikn, Ohio, population schedule, Columbus (City), Ward 5, enumeration district (ED) 243, sheet 1B, dwelling 19, fam. 19; digital images, *ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T626, roll 1796.
- 5. "Ohio, Death Index, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007," database(http://www.familysearch.org: accessed 5 May 2012), Arthur J. Ulrich, 8 Sep 1964; citing Death Records, certificate number 66276.
- 6. 1940 U.S. census, Franklin County, Ohio, population schedule, Columbus, enumeration district (ED) 93-42, sheet 64A, p. 550 (stamped), household 150, line 26-31, Arthur J. Ulrich; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (http://Ancestry.com: accessed 10 Apr 2012); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T627, roll 3242.
 - 7. "World War I Draft Registration Cards," database and images(www.Ancestry.com: accessed 17 Sep 2008).
 - 8. Franklin Co., Ohio, death certificate no. 4201 (1964), Arthur J. Ulrich; n/a.
- 9. Hamilton Co., Ohio, vol. 1, p. 181, Ida Huber; digital image, Hamilton County Probate Court Judge, "Hamilton County Birth Records 1863-1908," *Probate Court Archived Records Search* (http://www.probatect.org/CourtRecordsArchive/bukbirths.aspx: 1 Jan 2010).
- 10. 1900 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati City, 13th Precinct, p. 9A, dwelling 56, family 196, IdaHuber; digital images, *ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com: accessed 16 Nov 2008); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T623, roll T623_1276.
- 11. 1910 U.S. census, Hamiltion, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, Ward 9, enumeration district (ED) 105, sheet 2A, dwelling 13; digital images, *Ancestry* (www.anbcestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T624, roll T624_1190.
- 12. 1920 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, Ward 9, enumeration district (ED) 163, sheet 4A, p. 232 (stamped), dwelling 51, fam.83; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T625, roll 1390.
- 13. Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio, 414, p. 31, Ida Theresa Huber; digital image, University of Cincinnati, "1898-1899 Cinnati Birth and Death Records," *Cincinnati Birth and Death Records*, 1865-1912 (http://www.libraries.uc.edu: 5 Apr 2012).
 - 14. 1940 U.S. census, Franklin County, Ohio, population schedule, Columbus, enumeration district (ED) 93-42, sheet 64B, p.

 $550 \ (stamped), household \ 150, line \ 26-31, Arthur \ J. \ Ulrich; digital \ images, \textit{Ancestry.com} \ (http://Ancestry.com: accessed \ 10 \ Apr \ 2012); citing \ National \ Archives \ and \ Records \ Administration \ microfilm \ T627, roll \ 3242.$

- 15. Hamilton Co., Ohio, Marriage Banns, 9: 335, Ulrich-Huber, 8 Oct 1919; digital images, Probate Court, Hamilton County, Ohio, *Hamilton County Probate Court Archives* (http://www.probatect.org/case_search/index.htm : accessed 31 Dec 2009).
 - 16. Arthur Nicholas Ulrich to Mary Beth Benko, letter, Abt March 2009; privately held by Benko.

Second Generation (Parents)

2. Joseph F. Ulrich, ^{1,2,3} son of **Joseph Ulrich** and **Anna Vanschuller**, was born on 15 Apr 1870 in , , , Germany, ^{2,4,5} died on 23 Mar 1913 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA, ^{6,7,8} and was buried on 26 Mar 1913 in Cincinnati (St. Mary's Cemetery), Hamilton, Ohio, USA. ⁶

Joseph married **Maria Elizabeth Vanderhorst**⁹ on 21 Oct 1891 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA.^{2,3,4,10,11}

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **Emma A. Ulrich**^{4,12,13} was born on 9 Apr 1893 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA^{4,13,14,15} and died on 22 Mar 1968 in , Kenton Co., Kentucky, USA.^{12,16}
- ii. **Josephine M. Ulrich**^{4,14,17} was born in Jun 1894 in , , Ohio, USA, ^{4,14,17} died on 29 Nov 1951 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA, ¹⁸ and was buried on 1 Dec 1951 in Cincinnati (New St. Joseph's Cemetery), Hamilton Co., Ohio. ¹⁸
- 1 iii. **Arthur Joseph Ulrich**^{4,14,19,20,21,22}
 - iv. **Marie Ulrich**^{4,14,17,23,24,25} was born in Apr 1900 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA^{4,14,17,23,24,25} and died on 20 Feb 1980 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA.²⁵
- **3.** Maria Elizabeth Vanderhorst, daughter of John Bernard Vanderhorst and Theresia Ruhe, was born on 21 Aug 1863 in Minster, Auglaize Co., Ohio, USA, 4,14,17,23,24,26 died on 28 Jul 1940 in Norwood, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA, and was buried on 31 Jul 1940 in Cincinnati (St. Mary's Cemetery), Hamilton, Ohio, USA, 26

Medical Notes: Contributory Causes:

- Senility
- Arteriosclerosis

Maria married Joseph F. Ulrich^{1,2,3} on 21 Oct 1891 in Cincinnati, Hamilton Co., Ohio, USA.^{2,3,4,10,11}

- 1. 1900 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, enumeration district (ED) 64, sheet 8A, p. 292, dwelling 61, family 204; digital images, *ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T623, roll 1275.
- 2. 1910 U.S. census, Hamiltion, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, enumeration district (ED) 63, sheet 12B, p. 670, dwelling 82, family 280; digital images, *Ancestry* (www.anbcestry.com: accessed 21 Mar 2009); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T624, roll 1189.
- 3. "Ohio County Marriages, 1789-1994", 116: 496, Ulrich-Wanderhorst, 1891; index and images, *FamilySearch.org* (www.familysearch.org: accessed 30 Apr 2012).
- 4. 1900 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, enumeration district (ED) 64, sheet 8A, p. 292, dwelling 61, family 204; digital images, *ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T623, roll T623_1275.
- 5. "Ohio Deaths 1908-1953," database, Family Search: Record Search Pilot Site (pilot.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Oct 2008), entry for Joseh Ulrich, certificate.
- 6. "Ohio Deaths 1908-1953," database, Family Search: Record Search Pilot Site (pilot.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Oct 2008), Death certificate for Joseph Ulrich.
- 7. Jeffrey G. Herbert, editor, *Index of Death and Other Notices appearing in the Cincinnati Freie Presse 1874-1920*, 2 volumes (Bowie, Maryland: Heritage Books, Inc., 1993), 2: 488.
 - 8. "Death Notice for Joseph Ulrich," (Cincinnati) Cincinnati Freie Presse, 25 March 1913, p. 8, col. 1.
 - 9. Rita Hoying supplied 2010 by Hoying, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] Broomfield, Colorado.
- 10. Kenny R. Burck, editor, *Marriages Recorded in Hamilton County, Ohio 1890 1894* (Milford, Ohio: Little Miami Publishing Company, 2006), 339.
- 11. St. John's (Cincinnati, Ohio, USA), "Marriages," entry for Joseph Uldrich, Elix. Vonderhorst, 21 Oct 1891; Archdiocese of Cincinnati, Historical Archives of the Chancery, Cincinnati.
 - 12. "Kentucky Death Index, 1911-2000," database, Ancestry.com (http://www.ancestry.com : accessed 30 Apr 2012), entry

for Emma A. Kruer; citing Commonwealth of Kentucky, Health Data Branch, Divisision of Epidemiology and Health Planning. Kentucky Death Index, 1911-present. Frankfort, KY, USA: Kentucky Department of Information Systems, vol 14, certificate 6879.

- 13. 1930 U.S. census, Kenton, Kentucky, population schedule, Covington, enumeration district (ED) 59-27, sheet 11B, dwelling 221, family 288, Herman Kruer family; digital images, *Ancestry.comm* (http://www.ancestry.com: accessed 30 Apr 2012); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T626, roll 761.
- 14. 1910 U.S. census, Hamiltion, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, enumeration district (ED) 63, sheet East 13th St., p. 12B, dwelling 513; digital images, *Ancestry* (www.anbcestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T624, roll T624_1189.
- 15. "Ohio County Marriages, 1789-1994", Kruer-Ulrich, no. 220, 1912; index and images, *FamilySearch.org* (www.familysearch.org : accessed 30 Apr 2012).
- 16. Social Security Administration, "Ancestry Social Security Death Index," database *Ancestry Social Security Death Index* (www.ancestry.com: accessed 30 Apr 2012), entry for Emma Kruer, 1968, SS no. 268-03-4716.
- 17. 1920 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, Ward 5, enumeration district (ED) 95, sheet 7B, p. 5551, dwelling 37; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T625, roll T625_1390.
- 18. "Ohio Deaths 1908 1953," index and digital images, *FamilySearch.org* (http://familysearch.org : accessed 30 Apr 2012), entry for Josephine Ulrich Connolly, death date 29 Nov 1951, Hamilton County; citing Ohio Department of Health. Certificates of Death, 1908-1953. Ohio Historical Society, Columbus, Ohio, certificate no.70170.
- 19. 1920 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, Ward 9, enumeration district (ED) 163, sheet 4A, p. 232 (stamped), 9755 (hand written), dwelling 51, fam.83; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T625, roll T625_1390.
- 20. 1930 U.S. census, Franklikn, Ohio, population schedule, Columbus (City), Ward 5, enumeration district (ED) 243, sheet 1B, dwelling 19, fam. 19; digital images, *ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T626, roll 1796.
- 21. "Ohio, Death Index, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007," database(http://www.familysearch.org: accessed 5 May 2012), Arthur J. Ulrich, 8 Sep 1964; citing Death Records, certificate number 66276.
- 22. 1940 U.S. census, Franklin County, Ohio, population schedule, Columbus, enumeration district (ED) 93-42, sheet 64A, p. 550 (stamped), household 150, line 26-31, Arthur J. Ulrich; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (http://Ancestry.com: accessed 10 Apr 2012); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T627, roll 3242.
- 23. 1930 U.S. census, Hamilton Co., Ohio, population schedule, Norwood City, enumeration district (ED) 297, sheet 5A, p. 44 (typed) 6851 hand written), dwelling 81; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T626, roll T626_1817.
- 24. 1940 U.S. census, Hamilton, Ohio, population schedule, Norwood, enumeration district (ED) 31-64, sheet 4A, p. 1058 (stamped), household 69, line 35-39, Thomas Wood; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com: accessed 9 Apr 2012); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T627, roll 3078.
- 25. "Ohio, Death Index, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007," index, FamilySearch (http://www.familysearch.org: accessed 6 May 2012), entry for Marie T. Wood, certificate 026857.
- 26. Curch of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints, "Ohio Deaths 1908 1953," database, *Family Search* (http://pilot.familysearch.org/: accessed 11 Oct 2008), Death Certificate (#44221).

Third Generation (Grandparents)

4. Joseph Ulrich¹ was born in , , , Germany.²

Joseph married **Anna Vanschuller**.³

The child from this marriage was:

- i. **Joseph F. Ulrich**^{4,5,6}
- **5.** Anna Vanschuller³ was born in , , , Germany.⁷

Anna married Joseph Ulrich.¹

6. John Bernard Vanderhorst, 8 son of **Benedictus Bernard Vanderhorst** and **Maria Van Oss**, was born on 18 Feb 1829 in , , , Holland, 8,9,10,11 died in 1904, 12 and was buried in Minster (St. Augustine Cemetery), Auglaize Co., Ohio. 12

John married Theresia Ruhe.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **John Bernard Vanderhorst**¹³ was born about 1859 in , , Ohio, USA¹⁴ and died on 21 Jul 1926 in Dayton, Montgomery Co., Ohio, USA.¹³
- ii. **Maria Vanderhorst**¹³ was born on 15 Aug 1861.¹³
- iii. Maria Elizabeth Vanderhorst¹³
 - iv. **Christina Wilhelmina Vanderhorst**¹³ was born on 6 Apr 1866.¹³
 - v. Anna Maria Vanderhorst¹³ was born on 1 Feb 1868^{10,13} and died on 2 Jan 1938.¹³
- **7. Theresia Ruhe,** daughter of **Bernard Heinrich Ruhe** and **Anna Maria Kockemann,** was born in 1835 in Prussia, Germany, ^{14,15} died on 10 Jun 1870 in Minster, Auglaize Co., Ohio, USA, ^{13,15} and was buried in Minster (St. Augustine Cemetery), Auglaize Co., Ohio. ¹⁵

Theresia married John Bernard Vanderhorst.8

Source Citations

3

- 1. "Ohio Deaths 1908-1953," database, Family Search: Record Search Pilot Site (pilot.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Oct 2008), Father's Name.
- 2. "Ohio Deaths 1908-1953," database, Family Search: Record Search Pilot Site (pilot.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Oct 2008), Father's Place of Birth.
- 3. "Ohio Deaths 1908-1953," database, Family Search: Record Search Pilot Site (pilot.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Oct 2008), Mother's Name.
- 4. 1900 U.S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, enumeration district (ED) 64, sheet 8A, p. 292, dwelling 61, family 204; digital images, *ancestry.com* (www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T623, roll 1275.
- 5. 1910 U.S. census, Hamiltion, Ohio, population schedule, Cincinnati, enumeration district (ED) 63, sheet 12B, p. 670, dwelling 82, family 280; digital images, *Ancestry* (www.anbcestry.com: accessed 21 Mar 2009); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T624, roll 1189.
- 6. "Ohio County Marriages, 1789-1994", 116: 496, Ulrich-Wanderhorst, 1891; index and images, FamilySearch.org (www.familysearch.org: accessed 30 Apr 2012).
- 7. "Ohio Deaths 1908-1953," database, Family Search: Record Search Pilot Site (pilot.familysearch.org: accessed 11 Oct 2008), Mother's Place of Birth.
- 8. Robert A. VanderHorst, "Benedict van der Horst in Holland > Ohio," *Ancestry.com Surname Message Board VANDERHORST*, message board, 29 May 2000 (http://boards.ancestry.com/surnames.vanderhorst/mb.ashx : accessed 8 May 2010).
- 9. 1860 U.S. census, Auglaize, Ohio, population schedule, Minster, p. 447, dwelling 1322, family 1261, John Vonderhorst; digital images, *ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm M653, roll M653.

- 10. 1880 U.S. census, Auglaize Co., Ohio, population schedule, Minster, enumeration district (ED) 6, p. 2; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T9, roll T9_993.
- 11. 1900 U.S. census, Auglaize Co., Ohio, population schedule, Minster Villiage, enumeration district (ED) 35, sheet 7, dwelling 1231, family 133; digital images, *ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T623, roll T623.
- 12. St. Augustine Church, "St. Augustine Cemetery," database, Saint Augustine Cemetery (http://www.saintaugustinecemetery.com: accessed 1 May 2010), record for John Vanderhorst.
 - 13. Rita Hoying supplied 2010 by Hoying, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] Broomfield, Colorado.
- 14. 1860 U.S. census, Auglaize, Ohio, population schedule, Minster, p. 447, dwelling 1322, family 1261, John Vonderhorst; digital images, *ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm M653, roll M653931.
- 15. St. Augustine Church, "St. Augustine Cemetery," database, Saint Augustine Cemetery (http://www.saintaugustinecemetery.com: accessed 1 May 2010), record for Theresia Ruhe Vanderhorst.

Fourth Generation (Great-Grandparents)

12. Benedictus Bernard Vanderhorst, ^{1,2} son of **Henricos Vanderhorst** and **Petronella Benedictus Mickers**, was born on 14 Feb 1805 in Germest, Holland.²

Benedictus married Maria Van Oss^{3,4} on 2 Feb 1826 in Oss, Holland.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **Heinrich Vanderhorst**⁵ was born on 12 Sep 1827,^{5,6} died on 9 Nov 1898,⁵ and was buried in Minster (St. Augustine Cemetery), Auglaize Co., Ohio.⁵
- 6 ii. **John Bernard Vanderhorst**⁷
 - iii. **Peter Vanderhorst**^{8,9} was born on 2 Oct 1833 in , , , Germany, ^{8,9} died on 24 Feb 1918 in Minster, Auglaize Co., Ohio, USA, ^{8,9} and was buried on 28 Feb 1918 in Minster (St. Augustine Cemetery), Auglaize Co., Ohio. ^{8,9}
 - iv. Clasina Vanderhorst⁷ was born on 9 Aug 1834.⁷
 - v. **Jacob Vanderhorst**¹⁰ was born on 3 Jan 1836 in Holland ^{10,11,12,13,14} and died on 31 May 1910 in Minster, Auglaize Co., Ohio, USA. ¹⁴
 - vi. **Joseph Vanderhorst**² was born about 1837 in Holland.²
- 13. Maria Van Oss^{3,4} was born on 19 Nov 1796 in , , , Holland.^{2,4}

Maria married **Benedictus Bernard Vanderhorst**^{1,2} on 2 Feb 1826 in Oss, Holland.

14. Bernard Heinrich Ruhe¹⁵ was born on 14 Nov 1789.¹⁵

Bernard married Anna Maria Kockemann.¹⁵

The child from this marriage was:

7 i. Theresia Ruhe

15. Anna Maria Kockemann¹⁵ was born on 2 Nov 1794.¹⁵

Anna married Bernard Heinrich Ruhe. 15

- 1. "Ohio Deaths 1908 1953," index and digital images, FamilySearch.org (http://familysearch.org : accessed 1 May 2010), certificate 7555 (1918) Peter Vanderhorst.
- 2. Eric Vanderhorst, "Benedict van der Horst in Holland > Ohio," *Ancestry.com Surname Message Board VANDERHORST*, message board, 1 May 2000 (http://boards.ancestry.com/surnames.vanderhorst/mb.ashx : accessed 8 May 2010).
- 3. "Ohio Deaths 1908 1953," index and digital images, FamilySearch.org (http://familysearch.org : accessed 1 May 2010), certificate 7555 (1918).
- 4. 1870 U.S. census, Auglaize Co.,, Ohio, population schedule, Minster, Jackson Township, p. 412B, dwelling 69, family 80, Maria Vanderhorst; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm M593, roll M593_1172.
- 5. St. Augustine Church, "St. Augustine Cemetery," database, Saint Augustine Cemetery (http://www.saintaugustinecemetery.com: accessed 1 May 2010), entry for Heinrich Vanderhorst.
- 6. 1880 U.S. census, Auglaize Co., Ohio, population schedule, Village of Minster, enumeration district (ED) 6, p. 41y6.1000, dwelling 81, family 89; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T9, roll T9_993.
- 7. Robert A. VanderHorst, "Benedict van der Horst in Holland > Ohio," *Ancestry.com Surname Message Board VANDERHORST*, message board, 29 May 2000 (http://boards.ancestry.com/surnames.vanderhorst/mb.ashx : accessed 8 May 2010).
- 8. "Ohio Deaths, 1908-1953," index and images(http://familysearch.org: accessed 28 Jul 2011), entry for Peter Vanderhorst's 1918 death; citing certivicate no. 7555.
- 9. St. Augustine Church, "St. Augustine Cemetery," database, Saint Augustine Cemetery (http://www.saintaugustinecemetery.com: accessed 29 May 2012), entry for Peter Vanderhorst (1832-1918).

- 10. 1860 U.S. census, Auglaize, Ohio, population schedule, Minster, p. 166, dwelling 1299, family 1238, Jacob Vanderhorst; digital images, *ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm M653, roll M653_931.
- 11. 1870 U.S. census, Auglaize Co.,, Ohio, population schedule, Minster, Jackson Township, p. 22, dwelling 148, family 163, Jacob Vanderhorst; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm M593, roll M593 1172.
- 12. 1880 U.S. census, Auglaize Co., Ohio, population schedule, Minster, enumeration district (ED) 6, dwelling 57, family 63; digital images, *Ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T9, roll T9_993.
- 13. 1900 U.S. census, Auglaize Co., Ohio, population schedule, Minster, enumeration district (ED) 35, sheet 7B, dwelling 130, family 140; digital images, *ancestry.com* (http://www.ancestry.com); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T623, roll T623.
- 14. "Ohio Deaths 1908 1953," index and digital images, FamilySearch.org (http://familysearch.org : accessed 18 Apr 2010), death certificate for Jacob Vanderhorst.
 - 15. Rita Hoying supplied 2010 by Hoying, [ADDRESS FOR PRIVATE USE,] Broomfield, Colorado.

Fifth Generation (Great Great-Grandparents)

24. Henricos Vanderhorst¹ was born on 19 Oct 1759 in Germert, Holland.²

Henricos married Petronella Benedictus Mickers.²

The child from this marriage was:

i. Benedictus Bernard Vanderhorst^{1,3}

25. Petronella Benedictus Mickers.²

Petronella married Henricos Vanderhorst.¹

- 1. Eric Vanderhorst, "Benedict van der Horst in Holland > Ohio," *Ancestry.com Surname Message Board VANDERHORST*, message board, 1 May 2000 (http://boards.ancestry.com/surnames.vanderhorst/mb.ashx : accessed 8 May 2010).
- 2. Robert A. VanderHorst, "Benedict van der Horst in Holland > Ohio," *Ancestry.com Surname Message Board VANDERHORST*, message board, 29 May 2000 (http://boards.ancestry.com/surnames.vanderhorst/mb.ashx : accessed 8 May 2010).
- 3. "Ohio Deaths 1908 1953," index and digital images, FamilySearch.org (http://familysearch.org : accessed 1 May 2010), certificate 7555 (1918) Peter Vanderhorst.

Name Index

Huber Ida Theresa, 1 Nicholas, 1 Kockemann Anna Maria, 5, 7 Mickers Petronella Benedictus, 7, 9 Ruebel Theresa, 1 Ruhe Bernard Heinrich, 5, 7 Theresia, 3, 5, 7 Ulrich Arthur Joseph, 1, 3 Emma A., 3 Joseph, 3, 5 Joseph F., 1, 3, 5 Josephine M., 3 Marie, 3 Van Oss Maria, 5, 7 Vanderhorst Anna Maria, 5 Benedictus Bernard, 5, 7, 9 Christina Wilhelmina, 5 Clasina, 7 Heinrich, 7 Henricos, 7, 9 Jacob, 7 John Bernard, 3, 5, 7 Joseph, 7 Maria, 5 Maria Elizabeth, 1, 3, 5 Peter, 7 Vanschuller Anna, 3, 5